Senate Petition on Adoption Policy Reform

This petition is addressed to the Honourable President and assembled members of the Senate. We, the undersigned, submit:

(1) that traditional adoption, in which babies are transferred from their natural parents to a generally childless couple, is one of the most contentious and sensitive policies sanctioned by government;

(2) that past practice shows that poor adoption processes can lead to great suffering and anguish;

(3) that the fall in local adoptions (from 9,798 in 1971-72 to 73 in 2003-04
) shows that in the absence of social and financial pressures, only very rarely do natural parents choose to relinquish their babies permanently;

(4) that over the last decade, the fall in local adoptions has been offset by a rise in intercountry adoptions, such that intercountry adoptions now outnumber local adoptions five to one;

(5) that the majority of Australia's intercountry adoptions are from China, South Korea, Ethiopia and Thailand – countries that have not ratified the Hague Convention on Protection of Children and Cooperation in Respect of Intercountry Adoption;

(6) that Australian adoption policy, as formed by

(i) the Family Law (Hague Convention on Intercountry Adoption) Regulations 1998 (Cwlth)

(ii) the Immigration (Guardianship of Children) Regulations 2001 (Cwlth) and

(iii) various state-level enactments

has rarely been the subject of academic research or government inquiry;

(7) that Australian adoption policy has been formulated on an ad hoc basis, without supporting studies;

(8) that  Australian  adoption policy is inconsistent across the States and Territories;

(9) that Australian adoption policy does not conform with international trends towards open adoption models (an area in which New Zealand, by comparison, are considered world leaders);

(10) that international research supports the belief that open adoption models are generally more favourable to the child, the adoptive parents, and the natural mother;

(11) that Australian adoption policy continues to support arcane models of adoption; and

(12) that the Australian Government has a responsibility to deal with the ramifications of previous adoption policies, in a similar fashion to section 22 of the Bringing Them Home report, and paragraph 4.60 of the Forgotten Australians report.

We, the undersigned, request:

(1) that the Senate refer the above matters to the Senate Community Affairs References Committee for inquiry and report;

(2) that the terms of reference for such an inquiry incorporate

i. the impact of previous adoption policy on individuals, families and Australian society as a whole, and the adequacy of existing remedies and support mechanisms,

ii. the extent to which current adoption policy has improved or failed to improve on previous adoption policy, particularly in regard to intercountry adoptions, and

iii. the possibilities for further reform.
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